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Central Okanagan Naturalists’ Club 
Monthly Meeting, Tuesday, 11 February 2020 

 

7:00 pm., Evangel Church, 3261 Gordon Drive, Kelowna 
 

Preventing species extinctions on the front lines of 

conservation  

Speaker: Gregg Howald, Island Conservation (https://www.islandconservation.org/) 

The world is facing unprecedented change with climate change, species 
extinctions and mass migrations. The urgency to do something to slow or stop 
the pace of change is high. Island communities and ecosystems are facing some 
of the greatest risks, yet there is hope for the prevention of species extinctions, 
and to benefit people and communities.  Islands are natural laboratories that we 
can learn from as we move into a new era of conservation. Gregg will share the 
stories of his direct experience in the field from the Aleutian Islands, Alaska, the 
Pacific Northwest to California, and into the tropical Pacific, from Hawaii, 
Micronesia, New Zealand, and the Galapagos Islands and further afar into the 
Mediterranean.   
  
Gregg Howald is a dedicated conservationist with over 25 years of applied 
experience in conservation on island ecosystems from the high latitudes to the 
deep tropics.  Working in Global Affairs for Island Conservation, a global NGO, he 
is responsible for integrating the science of conservation into global policy by 
leveraging his long-time success in field conservation.  He is an 18-year Okanagan 
resident, raising a family in Kelowna, and spends his free time hiking and 
exploring the region when not on islands.    

 

 
Photo courtesy of www.islandconservation.org 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
Snow, snow and more 

snow in Kelowna 
 

 
Photos: tmsmith 

 
 
 

https://www.islandconservation.org/
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Central Okanagan Naturalists’ Club.  www.okanagannature.org 
P.O. Box 21128, RPO Orchard Park, Kelowna, B.C. V1Y 9N8 

EXECUTIVE FOR 2018-19 

President  Rick Gee  250-763-0124  rdgee@shaw.ca 

Vice-president  vacant   

Secretary  Anne Miller  250-215-3606 annie49@telus.net 

Treasurer Jag Goel 250-717-1034 jaggoel@yahoo.ca 

Past president  Craig Lewis  250-765-2511  coppercliff59@gmail.com 

Directors for 2018-19 

BC Nature Francisca Fisher 778-478-7478 franfisher@shaw.ca 

Birding Dave Palsat 778-478-4224 fpalsat@shaw.ca 

Botany  Peter Green  250-765-1737  N/A  

Conservation  vacant   

Hiking  Sherrell Davidson  778-478-1956  sherrellconc@shaw.ca 

Membership Karen Pedersen 250-869-4932 kepedersen@telus.net 
Programs  Ian Walker  250-807-9559  ian.walker@ubc.ca 

Special Projects Peter Courtney 250-860-9765 pcourtney59@gmail.com 

Committee Contact Persons 

Avocet program  Les Gyug  250-769-5907  les_gyug@shaw.ca  

Ecological Reserves  Don Guild  250-768-3334  guilds@telus.net  

Hosts  Bev Thomas  
Liz Daley  

250-762-7610  
250-764-2310  

cymru@telus.net  
adaley200@gmail.com  

Library Jen Matthews  jematthews@yahoo.ca 

Newsletter  Teresa Smith  250-860-9133  tmsmith.rio@shaw.ca  

Ornithology  Gwynneth Wilson  
Howard Braun 

250-762-6876  
205-768-4339 

gwynnethwilson67@gmail.com  
hbraun331@gmail.com 

Publicity  Rick Dewar 250-769-9494 dewarr@ucalgary.ca 

Website: www.okanagannature.org  Rick Gee  250-763-0124  rdgee@shaw.ca 

NatureKids Kelowna Kate Kutzner  250-859-9877 kelowna@naturekidsbc.ca 

    

MONTHLY MEETINGS:  Held on the 2nd Tuesday of each month, September to June at 7 p.m. in Evangel Church, 3261 Gordon 

Drive, Kelowna.  Visitors are welcome.   Hosts:  Bev Thomas 250-762-7610, Liz Daley 250-801-1286.  
Please bring your own cup.  

MEMBERSHIP:  Karen Pedersen, kepedersen@telus.net. 250-869-4932. Annual dues: single $35, family $47, students $14, 
includes Newsletter (except January, July & August). There is a $10 for charge for newsletters to be sent by mail. Membership 
form and waiver form can be found on CONC website www.okanagannature.org.  Send your name, address, telephone 
number, email address, waiver form and dues to: CONC Membership, Box 21128, Orchard Park P.O., Kelowna, B.C. V1Y 9N8.  
Honorary Life Members:  Hugh Westheuser, Pat Westheuser, Eileen Dillabough, Cec Dillabough, Arthur Hughes-Games 
(deceased), Brenda Thomson (deceased), Muriel Westwood (deceased), and Harry Almond (deceased).   

NEWSLETTER:  Editor: Teresa Smith. Deadline date for submissions is the fourth Tuesday of each month.  Send submissions 
to Teresa Smith, tmsmith.rio@shaw.ca, 250-860-9133.  Mailing address is, 292 Rio Drive South, Kelowna, B.C. V1V 2B1.  
Email distribution: Karen Pedersen kepedersen@telus.net  

REGULAR ACTIVITIES:  All activities are seasonal.  If in doubt, check with the contact person. Or phone any of the executive.  

BIRDING:  Howard Braun 250-768-4339 and Gwynneth Wilson 250-762-6876. TIMES SUBJECT TO CHANGE 
Monday Birding meet at 8:00 a.m. April-June, September and October at the Apple Bowl*  
Thursday birding meet 8 am (April-Sept.) or 9 am (Oct-March) at St. Charles Garnier Church, 3645 Benvoulin Rd.  
Saturday Birding: 2nd Saturday of the month 7:30 am (April-Sept). 8:30 am (Oct – March). Meet at the Apple Bowl*   

BOTANY: Peter Green 250-765-1737. Friday Botany trips: Meet 9:15 am (departure 9:30 am) at the Apple Bowl* Spring to Fall. 

HIKES. (Bring a lunch). General information Sherrell Davidson 778-478-1956 or sherrellconc@shaw.ca.   
All Hikers meet at the Apple Bowl* 
-  "Sole Survivors" Wednesday and Saturday Hikes: Times as per schedule, see www.okanangannature.org  
-  Wednesday Ramblers: Contact Merle Auty, 250-861-4500 or  
    auty1781@gmail.com.  

*1555 Burtch Road, the Apple Bowl parking lot, corner of Burtch and Bernard       

http://www.okanagannature.org/
mailto:rgee@
mailto:sherrell@shaw.ca
mailto:rgee@
mailto:kelowna@naturekidsbc.ca
mailto:kepedersen@telus.net
mailto:tmsmith.rio@shaw.ca
mailto:kepedersen@telus.net
mailto:sherrell@shaw.ca
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CONC REGULAR MEETING MINUTESɀ 10 December 2019  

 

Call to Order and Determination of Quorum at 7:04  
 
Adoption of previous minutes (8 November 2019) 
moved by Cec Dillabough, seconded by Pat Westheuser.  MOTION 
CARRIED.        
Unusual sightings: 

- Mallard trying to eat an unusually large fish 

- Hummingbird still feeding at a feeding station in Lake Country 

- 3 otters at Vernon Creek 

- Skunk up at Kelowna Nordic 

- Noted there have been 5 grizzly bears sighted in Black Mountain 
area 

- Lincoln's Sparrows along Dilworth trail and another area. 
Membership (Karen Pedersen) 

- New Members – Joanne Beaulieu and Glen Wood 

- Membership totals - 240 
Business Arising: 

- Robert Lake platform will be built in the spring of 2020 

- BC Nature AGM 2022 – We have been accepted to host this AGM. 
Francisca is exploring possible venues. We will need an organizing 
committee and people to help on the committee.  Contact 
Francisca or Rick if you want to participate. 

New Business: 

- The Executive has decided to swap the AGM (to February) and potluck (to January) 

- Consider putting your name forward for an executive position: president, vice-president, 
secretary, treasurer. The nominating committee will be contacting you. 

- No fee increases for September 2020 despite BC Nature fee insurance/publication increase. 

- Potluck tickets are available from Rick. Usual cost of $5. 

- Nature Canada wants us to contact our MP before February 4. Members received email. Note 
that CONC belongs to BC Nature and BC Nature belongs to Nature Canada. 

Director Reports: 
BC Nature – Francisca Fisher. No report 
Birding – Dave Palsat. Christmas Bird Counts. 

Kelowna Christmas Bird Count – Dec 14 
Penticton, Princeton, and Vernon – Dec 15 
Lake Country – Dec 16 
Big White – Dec 19 
Vaseux Lake and Revelstoke – Dec 21 
Peachland – Dec 27 
Oliver-Osoyoos – Dec 28 
Check out the website for a chart displaying the birds seen throughout the year 
Report on various birding outings presented by Mike Nutter. 

Conservation Committee – Rick Gee. The committee needs new members 
Maude-Roxby botany and bird inventories. A thank you to Roland for his 12 years on the committee. 
Finance – Jag Goel – No report 

 
Grizzly Bear 

 

 
Skunk. Photos: Creative Commons 

 

 
River Otter, Wikipedia 

 
Lincoln’s Sparrow 
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Hiking/Bicycling/Snowshoeing – Sole Survivors - Sherrell Davidson, Ramblers - Merle Auty – Hike on Dec 
3 up Scenic Canyon.  Snow shoeing up at Beaver Lake tomorrow. 
 
Next Meeting: January 14 – Potluck dinner. Photo contest. 
Adjournment – Merle Auty.   

Presentation: Les Gyug – Williamson’s Sapsucker – An excellent presentation about this elusive bird that 
inhabits this area, but seldom seen.   

 

 An Evening on Building Community Resilience in a Changing Climate 
  

Evidence of our changing climate is all around us. What will our future climate 
look like? How will our communities adapt and respond? 
  
On Wednesday, February 26, environmental, cultural and human rights 
advocate, and Nobel Peace Prize nominee Sheila Watt-Cloutier will provide 
a global perspective on climate change and a vision for the future during a 
special event held at the UBC Okanagan Commons Lecture Hall (COM 
201).  Registration is at 6:30 pm with the main event starting at 7:00 pm. 
Seating is limited and tickets must be purchased in advance for $15 
through EventBrite (http://SheilaWattCloutier-Okanagan.eventbrite.com) 
  
Following the keynote speaker, hear from a panel of experts who will share 
their thoughts on how weôre adapting to climate change in the Okanagan in 
the areas of agriculture, health, emergency response, and water resources. 
  
The evening will also feature syilx/Okanagan captikwl (storytelling) as well as 
the public launch of the Climate Projections Report for the 

Okanagan Regionï a report on how our local climate is projected to change over the next 30 to 60 years. 
  
Representatives from a number of valley organizations will be on hand to showcase the work underway 
across the region to address climate change and how you can get involved. 
  
Supporting partners for this event include: Regional District of Central Okanagan, Okanagan Basin Water 
Board ï Okanagan Water Wise, UBC Okanagan Institute for Biodiversity, Resilience and Ecosystem 
Services (BRAES), Okanagan Nation Alliance, and the Planning Institute of British Columbia - Okanagan 
Interior Chapter. 
 
For more information, please contact 250-469-6227 or email planning@rdco.com 
 
 

 

Sheila Watt-Cloutier.  
Photo: Wikipedia 

 

Notice of the CONC Annual General Meeting.  
 

The Annual General Meeting of the Central Okanagan Naturalists’ Club (CONC) will be held on 
 

Tuesday, 11 February 2020 at 7 p.m. at Evangel Church, 3261 Gordon Drive, Kelowna, B.C. 

 
 

http://sheilawattcloutier-okanagan.eventbrite.com/
http://sheilawattcloutier-okanagan.eventbrite.com/
tel:250-469-6227
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Animals in Winter                      Photos: Creative Commons 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Birding Report                                                                                                 by Margaret Bryan  
 
November 14 was a misty Fall day for checking out the Westside. At the yacht club 
an American Dipper was seen in the creek.  On the bay we saw American Coot, 
Red-necked Grebe, Horned Grebe and Common Loon.  Green Bay gave us a 
Bald Eagle and a Great Blue Heron.  In Kalamoir Park we found the bird of the day 
- a Barred Owl. The November 16 Saturday outing was cancelled because of very 
poor road conditions. 
 
November 21 started well with a Merlin at the parking lot.  We checked the 
Greenway at Hollywood Road and were rewarded with an American Dipper and a 
Northern Shrike.  We enjoyed a walk behind Scandia to add Cooperôs Hawk, 
American Goldfinch and another Northern Shrike. 
 
On November 28, we checked out the Hall Road area.  Birds spotted included 
Merlin, Great Blue Heron, Bufflehead and Black-capped Chickadee.  We heard 
a Brown Creeper in Sutherland Hills Park.  We went to Orchard Greens Golf Club 
to view a reported Snow Goose.   
 
On December 5, we checked Munson Pond where we saw a Red-tailed Hawk and 
a Harrisôs Hawk that is an escaped falconerôs bird.  A stop at Casorso Bridge gave 
us both Common and Barrow's Goldeneye. A look up Hughes Road added Black-
capped Chickadee, Pygmy Nuthatch and Song Sparrow.  On a run up Bedford 
Lane, we saw a Slate-coloured Junco in a flock of the more common Oregon 
variety.  From December 14 the regular birding days went on hiatus for the Christmas 
Bird Count season. 
 
January 2 was the first outing of 2020, and we checked nearby areas.  Near KLO 
Bridge we saw two adult Bald Eagles and a Belted Kingfisher.  As we traveled up 
to the back entrance of Sutherland Hills Park, we saw Pygmy Nuthatch, Brewer's 
Blackbird, Sharp-shinned Hawk and Downy Woodpecker.  Inside the park we 
saw a Western Screech Owl.  Bright sunshine greeted us on January 9.  A Red-
winged Blackbird was seen at the parking lot. The Maude Roxby Wetland gave us 
a Bald Eagle, Trumpeter Swans and Cackling Goose.  We headed to Okanagan 
Mountain Park where we saw Stellerôs Jay, Clarkôs Nutcracker and three Pygmy Owl.  January 12 was the annual 
Sweagle (Swan and Eagle) count.  Numbers were down due to very poor weather. An interesting sight was the 
Canada Goose swimming with about a centimeter of snow on their backs.   
 
WINTER BIRDS: Although Winter seems to be a very slow season for birding there are some species that could be 
called Winter visitors for this area. 
 
These are birds that breed further north and winter here.  In the waterfowl group these include Tundra and Trumpeter 
Swan, Redhead and Greater Scaup that nest further North.  Rough-legged Hawks and the less common Gyrfalcon 
winter here away from their Tundra nesting grounds.  
 
The Northern Shrike follows its prey birds south.  The Bohemian Waxwing replaces the summer Cedar Waxwing. 
Common Redpoll occasionally appear at our feeders visiting from the northern forests.  These Winter birds help keep 
birders busy during the slower days of Winter. 
  

This Photo by Unknown Author is 

 
Western Screech-owl. Wikipedia 

 
Barred Owl, Wikipedia 

 
Pygmy Owl 

Photo, Creative comons 

https://fr.wikipedia.org/wiki/Loutre
https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/3.0/
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PLANTS OF THE OKANAGAN:  
First record for Desertbells (Phacelia campanularia A. Gray) in British Columbia. 

 
I received a request to identify photos of a plant that appeared after hydroseeding on an adjacent property in the 
Kelowna, British Columbia area during the autumn of 2015. The plant was identified as Desertbells, based on my 
previous experience with that species in eastern California.  The broadly funnel-shaped flowers were bedecked with 
vibrant, cobalt-blue colour (Figure 1).  The striking colour of the flowers is related to the presence of an anthocyanin, 
phacelianin, in the plant (Mori et al. 2006). Its corollas were 2.5 to 4.0 cm across with five protruding, golden 
stamens with light-coloured anthers. The leaves were coarsely toothed, dark green, glandular-hairy, heart-shaped 
and edged in dark red. The stems were hairy and burgundy red, growing to a height of 15-40 cm. The fruit was a 
capsule about 1.5 cm long.  

I collected specimens at 345 Herbert Heights, Kelowna, British Columbia (49° 54’42.29” N, 119° 29’34.60” W), at an 
elevation of 390 m, on 1 July 2016. Specimens were deposited at CAN and UBC (Accession No. Can 10093129 and 
Accession No. UBC V245055). Desertbells were also found at 3720 Pooley Road, Kelowna, British Columbia (49° 
51’37.54” N, 119° 23’43.51” W), at 497 m elevation. The plants, at both sites, resulted from seeds in a hydroseeding 
mix from the previous autumn. Additional sites may have been seeded with the same seed mix.  Another observation 
of Desertbells was reported in the southern part of the Okanagan, but the observer could not provide exact data on 
the location.  Lomer (2017) reported seeing a few Desertbell plants in disturbed soil in a landfill clearing on the 
Tsawwassen Indian Reserve, north of the ferry terminal at 49° 2’ 35” N, 123° 5’ 33” W, and elevation of 2 m on 6 
July 2016. 

Both of the Kelowna sites were examined during the next two growing seasons. Desertbells were not found at either 
location. Perhaps the winter/spring weather was too harsh for this southern species. A vigorous stand of grasses, 
resulting from the seeding, may have out-competed Desertbells at the Pooley Road site.   

Figure 1.  Desertbells in flower at 345 Herbert Heights, Kelowna, British Columbia, during June 2016.  
Photo: Arlan Anderson. 
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The native range of Desertbells is restricted to southern California and Arizona in the Mojave and Sonoran deserts 
at elevations less than 1600 m. In Canada, Desertbells were reported from Alberta, Manitoba, Northwest Territories, 
and Yukon. Desertbells are not known to persist long-term anywhere in Canada.  All records of Desertbells in western 
Canada should be considered as introductions and ephemeral. 

Literature Cited:  Lomer, F. 2017. Pers. Comm. Email 23 July. 

Mori, M., T. Kondo, K. Toki and K. Yoshida. 2006. Structure of anthocyanin from the blue petals of Phacelia 
campanularia and its blue flower development. Phytochemistry 67(6): 622-629. 
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2005.12.024 

___________________________________________________________________ 

 
2019 CONC Organised Birding Outings  
 

HIGHLIGHTS: 
84 Birding Outings were organised by the CONC Birding Group including: 

¶ 52 weekly Thursday morning outings (Thanks to Gwynneth Wilson and Howard Braun and their team of 

leaders).  

Only two of these outings were cancelled due to weather; 

¶ 21 Migration Mondays (Thanks to Fran Pattison and Dave Palsat); 

¶ 11 Full day Second Saturday of the Month outings (Thanks to Pam Laing). 

The birds observed during these 82 outings are recorded in a spreadsheet and show the time of year the various 
species were recorded.  
A pdf of the 2019 observations are posted to the CONC Website at the end of each quarter. 
 
Small sample of the collected data: 

 
There are 343 species of birds known to have occurred in the Okanagan valley. 

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2005.12.024
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During the 2019 outings 211 bird species have been observed by the participants. 

The record shows the year-round resident birds such as Northern Flickers, Bald Eagles, and Red-Tailed Hawks.  

The results give a good indication of summer residents who migrate to our area during spring and depart in the fall 
such as Ospreys, Cedar Waxwing, various song-birds and swallows to name a few. 
 

The highest number of species observed on a single day trip within the valley was 91 in 2019. 

What species do you think were observed 60 or more times during the 82 outings in 2019? 

Species observed 60 or more times during the 82 outings in 2019 

Species Tr
ip

s 
O

b
se

rv
ed

 

American Robin 71 

Black-billed Magpie 71 

California Quail 71 

Canada Goose 65 

Common Raven 66 

European Starling 72 

Mallard 69 

Northern Flicker 74 

Red-tailed Hawk 73 

Song Sparrow 68 

 
The following is a list of species rarely observed (three times or less) by the birding group in 2019: 

 
In all of these 2019 trips throughout the Okanagan Valley we did not observe a Williamson’s Sapsucker which was 
the subject of the CONC presentation in December 2019.  
 

 

 
Northern Flicker 

photo©Pam Laing 
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DEAR CENTRAL OKANAGAN NATURALISTS CLUB MEMBER- 
 

You are invited to come to the first meeting of the Friends of Woodhaven Nature Conservancy.  We 
know several CONC members have a soft spot in their hearts for this park and its association with Jim and 
Joan Burbridge.  Please pass this info on to anyone who might be interested.  
  
We are meeting on Wednesday, February 12, 7 - 8:30 PM at the upstairs loft of Barn Owl Brewing 
Company, 4629 Lakeshore Rd Kelowna.  We’ll talk about plans for the upcoming year and have a short talk 
from the Kelowna Tree Protectors.  Memberships are $10/ person and $15 / family.  A true deal! 
  
Check us out on our website:  http://www.friendsofwoodhaven.ca/.    
Contact Nancy Holmes nancyholmes.nh@gmail.com for more information. 
 
 

 
 
 THE LAST WORD from Pam Laing 

I have updated my personal website to show winter birds in our valley. If interested I invite 
you to visit www.pamlaingkelowna.ca.  

 

http://www.friendsofwoodhaven.ca/
mailto:nancyholmes.nh@gmail.com
http://www.pamlaingkelowna.ca/

